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A. Morning Activities, Tuesday, March 30, 2010
Introduction and Discussion of the Agenda:

The meeting was called to order by Chair Parr Rosson III, Texas AgriLife Research at 9:00 am. The chair began by thanking the group for a sizable attendance and introduced the new Administrative Advisor, Eric Young, North Carolina State University.  Chair Rosson III informed the group that Eric Young took over from Tom Klindt and he also asked the group to recognize Henry Bahn and Suzanne Thornsbury, USDA-NIFA representatives before discussing the agenda. Both Drs. Bahn and Thornsbury commented on the adjustment and the reconfiguration going on at the USDA.  Dr.  Thornsbury informed the group that they were attending the meeting to help the group navigate through the new changes at USDA.

As an update on the November 2009 Energy Conference, Dr. Andrew Schmitz, University of Florida, told the group that the presented papers will be published as a book by the end of April 2010.  He also conveyed to the group that he would discuss energy issues from India with members.  In response to the Energy Conference, Mr. Flynn Adcock, Texas AgriLife Research informed the group that he posted all of the conference papers at their Center’s web site and as a result there have been thousands of hits on the site.  Chair Parr Rosson III also suggested if some book chapters could be reduced so the leaflets can be 3-4 pages.
Administrative Advisor’s Comments and Discussions:
Dr. Eric Young told the group that he hopes he can learn about economics and marketing but it’s unlikely.  He said he is supposed to advise the project but not on the subject matter.  He will help the group navigate the administrative process because he sees his role as a conduit between the group and the experimental station directors.  He said that any concerns of the group will be taken to the directors directly e.g. federal policies that need to be pushed or defeated not only through the universities but he will work with lobbyists and the Land Grant Association.  He also said very soon directors will be receiving e-mails about languages concerning the old Farm Bill, research, and international development areas.  Concerning the 2012 Farm Bill, the administrator said the Committee on Legislation and Policy has been formed.  Finally, he said a meeting related to the project was held at Virginia Beach the previous week.  It was multistate project related to AFRI.  According to the administrator, the team of researchers is working on comprehensive research and that multistate projects are already established and we can take advantage of them.  He concluded that these multistate research groups have been very successful in securing projects.   Drs. Henry Bahn and Suzanne Thornsbury distributed a sheet with allocations for the major program areas. Members complained about the limited funding allocated for economics.  They complained that even the food security program; which may involve marketing, energy, and other issues, which require the expertise of an economist does not have enough economic language inserted into the RFA. Dr. Thornsbury replied that most of the programs require the expertise of an economist even though he or she may not lead. Dr. Hudson, Texas Tech University, stated it could be a problem when it comes to publishing because the outcome will be a journal  of the leader’s area of expertise. Dr. Osei Yeboah, North Carolina A&T State University told the group that he is facing the same situation at his institution.  Dr. Yeboah said he is on 4-5 projects as an economist but not a leader of any of them.   Dr. Hudson, lamented that this result of how economists have been promoting them.  He suggested we need to do a better job to lobby for more recognition.  Dr. Parr Rosson III asked how we do we fix the problem i.e. how we as a group can provide input in to the writing of the RFA.   Dr. Bahn advised that formal input is required for the first 3 pages.  He suggested we need to take time to provide input.  He also added that once you are on record, NIFA has to follow through with your response.  Dr. Parr Rosson III suggested that even though we may not be responding to the current RFA, we still want to provide an input and that would help prepare us for the following year RFA. Dr. Kennedy of LSU Ag Center, asked up to what time one can submit formal input; six months after the date the RFA was issued.  Dr. Bahn advised the earlier, the better.  Dr. Hudson and Dr. Kennedy agreed to write the group’s input to NIFA.  Dr. Young advised how the language is written will make it easier for NIFA to understand the justification behind formal input. Dr. Thornsbury told the group that climate change has planning grants to brainstorm for future RFA.  She also suggested deans should research proposal directors to help principal investigators write proposals.  Dr. Bahn agreed especially with how to craft the letter of intent.  Dr. Thornsbury told the group that letters of intent are not being screen this year.  Dr. Marchant of Virginia Tech suggested the group comes up with strategies whether to submit a proposal this year or wait until next year.  Dr. Rosson III replied yes, we are submitting this year and we need to form a sub-committee.  Dr. Thornsbury suggested someone needs to submit a grant proposal with the aim of answering this question: Do projects led by social scientist lead to better outcomes than those with no social scientists taking the lead?  Dr. Thornsbury however, told the group that according to the NIFA administrator, there is more room for adjustments for next year’s RFA.  She said this year’s RFA was predominantly designed by committees and thinks there will be a major move towards inter disciplinary ways of doing things.    
 State Reports:
 This section of the minutes provides an overview of the state reports discussed at the 
S-1043 Fall Business Meeting during the morning session March 30. Stakeholders who desire more detailed information than that which is provided in the minutes should contact the appropriate scientists for more details.  Most project investigators distributed their written state reports members; others substituted the paper presentations as their reports; while few gave oral presentations.  Drs. Albert Allen, Mississippi State and Mike Reed, University of Kentucky did not attend the meeting submitted their reports to Dr. Yeboah to share with the group. Dr. Kennedy, LSU Ag Center told the group he graduated four PhD students of which two worked on the U.S. Sugar market; one worked on foreign Direct Investment between U.S. and Mexico and other Latin American countries; and the fourth, researched the Structure-Conduct-Performance study on the world rice market.
Group’s Questions to Dr. Bahn

Dr. Parr Rosson III: Are state budgets in very bad shape?  
Dr. Bahn responded they are in very bad shape.  He said two universities- UGA and Clemson are cutting their budgets.  He said the only bright spot is that most universities are bottom up in budget cuts.  Texas and Oklahoma are somehow okay since they are only cutting 2-3 percent.  The only two universities with increases in budget spending are North Dakota State University and University of Guam; University of Virgin Islands is also flat.
Dr. Mary Marchant, Virginia Tech:  Are non-south institutions cutting colleges?

Dr Bahn responded- University of Nevada is losing two departments.  They are only keeping Cooperative Extension and the Experimental Station.
Dr. Stanley Fletcher of UGA:  AFRI is pushing directors to use Hatch Funds in areas where they were not allocated; is this situation troubling?  
Dr. Bahn responded there is discussion between directors of state and national levels has resulted in the use of experimental station funds to pay positions such as secretary. 

Reorganization of CSREES to NIFA
Dr. Thornsbury told the group the reason for the reorganization is to raise visibility of the agency nationally.  The model is similar to NIH or NSF to attract more funding.  She added that increasing the size of the pie is driven by the national level.  She also, stated internal reorganizations are still on the way.  Dr. Bahn said in the end, there will four institutes, which will include: Food Safety, and Youth 4-H in addition to a Center Programs.  Dr. Bahn further said that AFRI is going to be a larger umbrella. Dr. Thornsbury commented that the emphasis is on system research and multi-state research with publications as measurable impacts.
 Dr. Andy Schmitz, University of Florida told the group that he does not expect a reorganized NIFA to be able to compete with NSF or NIH when it comes to attracting funding.  He said agriculture has a bad image in the eyes of many professionals.  He said five years ago, a group of professionals made up of medical doctors and others were tasked to evaluate the ERS and the outcome was not good.  Most of the evaluators recommended removing the agency.  He said this is the reason why most universities are replacing the name “agriculture” from their titles with for example, natural resources.   
Dr. Rosson III asked Dr. Young whether extension formula funding is coming to the state or not.  Dr. Young answered that he is worried abut all federal funding from AFRI to represent extension i.e. funding only extension type work.  He said as a matter fact, he is meeting with Southern Extension Directors in Oklahoma City in the following week concerning this issue.  Dr. Rosson III responded that the group has done a very good job extending to directors.  Dr. Fletcher affirmed that the group has an individual extension director as a conduit between our research products and extension. 
Dr. Thornsbury hinted that economists would be spread across the institutes.  She said the mission of the agency has centered on domestic but stakeholders’ input can influence it.  Dr. Bahn said many of authorities of the agency are domestic.  He said the term global is nice but more often “international” is used due to the limit of our authority.  Dr. Young told the group that during the Social Science Committee meeting, directors acknowledged their weakness in recognizing social scientists and economists.  In an agreement, Dr. Bahn said Market and Trade Department of NIFA has received the authorization to hire two economists.  Dr. Thornsbury lamented that the way we as economists have defined ourselves partially explains why the numbers are skewed against us.  She suggested we call National Program Leaders (NPL) to be panel reviewers.  Dr. ? added that we find the intersection of topics we can contribute and call the NPL.  Dr. Young in support of Drs. Thornsbury and Bahn’s advice, said in the past, review panels have been the source of writing the following year’s RFA.  Dr.  Henry Kinnucan, Auburn University cautioned the group that AJAE is a rigorous journal and as such, we continue publishing and be careful not to cross the line of advocacy.  His comments stemmed from complaints that some agricultural economists and commodity groups have been publishing their articles in the journal that do not represent what we are to be doing.  They claim the articles are full of mathematical notations and equations that are out of line of our industry’s objective.  Dr. Hudson in disagreement argued that we can’t take money from NIFA and do whatever suits us.  Dr.  Won Koo, North State University supported Dr. Hudson and said he will seldom find an article he is interested in AJAE even though he is an agricultural economist.  Dr. Kinnucan suggested we can solve this problem by developing experimental station bulletins and highlights such as leaflets from the same article published in the AJAE.

Dr. Fletcher asked what can department heads do to get their young faculty take the risk for working on multidisciplinary projects.  Dr. Young replied the issue is a big challenge for directors.  He said directors’ big questions are how to separate individual’s performance from the team.  
 International Projects
Dr. Bahn told the group that he was among food security multi-agency teams working in Haiti from July 2009 until the earthquake happened.  He said global food security is now receiving more attention than ever before.  G8 and now G20 have made significant contributions to food security.  The G20 countries are using a holistic approach in addressing food security problems in some relative stable Sub-Saharan and Asian countries.  Integrated research including food production and markets is being undertaken in those countries.  USDA has taken a multi-sectoral approach to agricultural productivity adopting country-led for long term projects 10-15 years with large components of evaluation work in Rwanda and Ghana.  He said there is enormous opportunity for this group.  Dr. Bahn told the group that USAID has developed interest in direct engagement with Uuniversities to train PhD students from these countries as well as the universities enhancing USAID operations.  Dr. Rosson III asked if any western hemisphere countries are included.  Dr. Bahn answered- Guatemala and Guam are included for production, post harvest handling, and distribution to markets.  Dr. Rosson III suggested the food security RFA can be used for these international projects. 
Ending time:

B. Afternoon Activities, Tuesday, March 30, 2010
The group reconvened at 1:30 PM.  Dr. Parr Rosson III gave a summary of what the group had discussed during morning session.

He stated the group should:

1. Form a subcommittee to respond to RFAs especially the Food Security area and that Drs. Kennedy and Hudson have offered to serve on the subcommittee.

2. condense some chapters to a 2-page Fact sheet

Mr. Flint Adcock told the group that AGECON-Search has allowed the group to post conference papers on its web site.  Dr. Kennedy asked Dr. Schmitz if there should be any modification in the abstracts or the book.  Dr. Schmitz said he was yet to receive comments from the publisher and promised to check with the publisher.  Dr. Kennedy suggested we needed to check with the publisher and see what we can or cannot do; for example, we  can ask the publisher provide a link of the book on-line and he (the publisher has incentive to do that; said Dr. Kennedy.
Paper Presentations
(1) Production quota buyouts. Dr. Andrew Schmitz, University of Florida
(2) The Role of Agriculture in Reducing GHG Emissions. Dr. Won Koo, North Dakota State University.
Planning for the Group’s Next Conference 
Dr. Schmitz suggested that the group organize a conference on the Climate Change RFA.  Dr. Hudson suggested we needed to consider the timing or we throw out before the deadline of the RFA.  He stated we needed to have the conference planned before submitting the proposal. In deciding the theme of the proposal, Dr. Fletcher hinted that Carbon trade will penalize the southern region.  Flint questioned why we should be working on carbon trade because he thought it was gone.  Dr. Fletcher replied that carbon taxation is still in force but cap and trade is gone.  Dr. Hudson indicated that there are several climate change areas that can be addressed with international trade.  Dr. Marchant said the conference will give us a track if this group ends up applying for the grant.  Dr. Rosson asked whether Dr. Merchant is suggesting we wait for the second year before we apply for the grant.  Dr. Hudson suggested if we knew how much the conference cost, we can incorporate the cost in the proposal budget.  Dr. Rosson asked the group to dig into the RFA and see what we can do if it means talking to someone for input.  Dr. Koo also suggested we form a small group to write the letter of intent: Dr. Rosson mentioned Dr. Norbert Wilson while Dr. Hudson suggested Lanier Nalley.  Dr. Hudson said Dr. Nalley is working on climate change related projects and he also would be a good fit.  Dr. Rosson asked the group whether we should incorporate into the RFA an agenda other than a conference.  Dr. Bahn responded that responses from the reviewers of the RFA can be a stepping stone for the theme of the conference; and he suggested we submit the RFA as a group.  Dr. Hudson said it will be an extremely low probability if we consider paper work of all the representing institutions.  Dr. Kennedy agreed and said it will be difficult to get the entire committee to be on board.  Dr. ? suggested individuals write the piece they will be working on.  Dr. Kennedy suggested that individuals who have ideas on the RFA should convey to him or Dr. Hudson.  Dr. Thornsbury told the group that it can a partnership with other regional research committee groups and nongovernmental organizations including industries.
Developing Leaflets
Dr. Rosson complained that the group has not published leaflets for a long time and we might consider putting one together as a group.  But the other members cautioned that they are not ready to commit to doing leaflets without the resources.  They said publishing leaflets takes time; it will probably take two committee meetings to complete.  Dr. Thornsbury asked about the target audience and members responded- Farm Commodity groups; and Extension agents would help with dissemination to our clienteles.
C. Morning Activities, Wednesday, March 31, 2010
Paper Presentations Continued
(1) Perspectives on Vietnam; Dr. Darren Hudson, Texas Tech University
(2) Anti-dumping and Catfish Trade; Dr. Henry Kinnucan, Auburn University

(3) Economic Impacts of Immigrant Labor on US Dairy Farms; Dr. Parr Rosson, Texas AgriLife Extension
Symposia 
Chairman Rosson brought up the idea of organizing a symposium at the 2011 AAEA annual meetings.  But Dr. Hudson brought to the group’s attention that AAEA has of late placed more emphasis on selected papers than symposia because the former brings in more people which translates to more money from registration.  But now AAEA wants to elevate poster presentations because papers are expensive since they require more rooms for concurrent sessions.  Dr. Rosson then asked Dr. Hudson to investigate about a possible slot for a session.  Dr. Hudson said he was going to put an announcement out the following ? for invited papers for the SAEA.

The Group’s fall meeting
The group agreed on the venue to be held in Washington, D.C.; probably with the ERS in early November.  But some members raised the issue of space and should we decide to host it in ERS building.  Dr. Fletcher suggested we meet in the South Building where we can meet the staff and personnel of other agencies.  He recommended lodging at the hotel between the South Building and Water Front. Dr. Bahn promised to check on the building and get back to us.
 The meeting was adjourned at 11:30 am.
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